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 MINUTES OF THE ARMY RUGBY UNION ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
HELD AT 1630 HRS 
IN THE RIVERSIDE SUITE, LONDON FILM MUSEUM, LONDON SE1 7PB 

ON THURSDAY 22 SEPTEMBER 2011

PRESENT: A LIST OF ATTENDANCE IS ATTACHED ITEM

	ITEM


	Action 

	ITEM 1: CHAIRMAN’S OPENING REMARKS 
1. The Chairman opened the meeting at 1630hrs and welcomed all present. He briefly highlighted the success and increasing high profile of services rugby and the present healthy finance position the ARU attracts.

	

	ITEM 2: THE CHAIRMANS REPORT 
Col A Allen, Director of Senior Rugby ( D of S Rugby) briefed the meeting on the following: 
2.  Senior XV and 7s Report.

a. The 2010 / 11 season had been very successful, the senior team had played 5, and lost 4, (wins against Oxford, Cambridge, Spanish Select, RAF & RN) (losses against Worcester Warriors, Bedwas, Portugal & Georgia). The new heed coach has delivered a new focus, Soldiers first, sportsmen second, the inter service preparations were the same as last year apart from the training camp being held in Portugal at the excellent ‘Browns’ facility.

b. The focus for the coming months was to travel to Australia and N Zealand to attempt to win the International Defence Rugby Competition (IDRC), currently 12 International Defence teams were due to take part. The ARU had secured a four page article in the ITV Official Rugby World Cup magazine.

c. On returning from the IDRC the inter service preparation will start in February and will again see the team travel to Portugal to ‘camp’ in Browns.

d. The ‘A’ team are now fully integrated into the senior team structure; fixtures will normally be played on the Tuesday evenings allowing the senior XV coaching staff to view players of potential.

e. The senior team will play Northampton in the Mobbs memorial match in March 2012.

f. Head coach Andy Sanger will stand down after the Navy game in April 2012, interviews are likely to take place for his replacement in late May 2012.

g. The ‘Amateur’ sevens circuit has caught up with the Army 7s team. Tournament standards have risen and the challenge is now to maintain and raise our standard. The Army Chieftains have been formed to be the feeder team to the 7s senior team, aim is for them to play 4/5 tournaments.

h. The 7s season finished with the team as runners up in the National series, narrowly losing to Samurai. The team reached the quarter finals at the Middlesex 7s and won the Worthing and Cwmtawe 7s tournaments. The team travelled to Canada to participate in the invitational sevens at Abbortsford and reached the semi finals.

The Chairman briefed the meeting on the following teams:  

3. Women’s XV report.

a. The 2010 / 11 season had been highly successful; the team had played 8 fixtures and won 7. The Inter Service championship had been won for a ninth successive season and the team had the prestigious scalp of the Dutch International team in Holland. 

b. The main focus for the coming season is to retain the Inter Services Championship, conduct a successful tour to Australia in May 2012 playing both the Australian and New Zealand Army Women’s teams and appoint a new head coach and team manager after the Australia tour.

c. Army Women continue to be represented at the very highest level, LCpl Jayne Leonard has returned from injury and again has been selected for England duties.

d. The Director of Army Women’s rugby Major Sam Shepherd deploys to Op Herrick very shortly, her position will be filled by Major Maggie Hodge in her absence.

4. Army Academy. - Army U20 team.

a. The 2011 / 12 season had been challenging, the team only played 4 fixtures with a 50% success rate. The difficulty in identifying front row players available to play in the age category was a challenge. The ARU sadly withdrew the U20 team from the county championship.

b. The focus for the coming season is to improve recruitment. The team will this season play as the Academy for the U23 team; similar to that of the ‘A’ team and Senior XV.

c. The U20s have recently appointed a completely new management and coaching team.

5. Army Academy – Army  U23 team.

a. The 2011/ 12 season has seen the team play 9 fixtures, winning 4 and losing 5. The team beat the RAF but lost to the Royal Navy in the U23 Inter Services championship. Several of the U23 players had stepped up to the senior team, which is one of the main functions of the team.

b. The focus for the coming year is to win the U23 Inter Service championship, conduct a training camp prior to the Inter Service fixtures; present plan is to utalise the WRFU facilities in the vale of Glamorgan.

c. As with the U20s team the U23s have recently appointed a completely new management and coaching team.

6. Army Masters
a. A good preparation phase identified many new layers. The strong wins leading up to the Inter Services were the precursor to a successful season.

b. Outside of the two Inter Service games, the highlight of the season was the narrow loss against the Scottish Legends team in Hampden Park. The trip to Scotland allowed the team to visit the regional ‘battle back’ centre and promote the work of one of the ARUs sponsors the RBL.

c. The Inter Service fixtures had strong wins against both the Royal Navy and the RAF. 

7. Community Rugby

a. Corps – This years Corps competition was played to an extremely high level in Merit league one, the final saw the REME end four years of domination by the Sappers to win a thrilling final 20 – 15.Merit league two had a slightly changed format from previous years. The winner did not elect to play the bottom team in merit one and therefore the AMS beat the AGC in an exciting game to win the merit two trophy.

b. Community Cup and Shield – The Community Cup and shield had 46 entries. The Cup was won by 21 Signal Regiment beating 26 regt RA 30 – 25 after extra time. The shield saw an all Engineer affair between 39 and 33 engineer regiments with 39 winning 43 – 20.

c. Premiership – The ARU Premiership is as strong as it has ever been. This season will see 14 teams competing in two leagues of 7. This years final was contested in front of a ‘full house’ at the Aldershot Rugby stadium, with a repeat of the 2010 final between the 2nd Batallion the Royal Welsh and the Welsh Guards . The result however was reversed with the Welsh Guards wining for the first time since 1982, 25 – 9.

d. Army 7s Competition – The Army 7s competition had 16 mens and 6 women’s teams compete in the finals. 17 Port & Maritime took the silverware beating 2Bn The Royal Welsh in the final and in the women’s competition the Royal Artillery beat the AMS 19 – 12.

e. Clubs and Locations – This year the ARU had 234 clubs registered as part of the constituent body to play rugby union. Games occurred in Cyprus, Canada, USA, Kenya, South Africa, Romania, Poland, Italy, Ukraine, Hong Kong, Nepal, and Norway amongst others. 

f. Rugby First – This year for the first time ALL ARU clubs must register with the RFUs national data base ‘rugby first’; this is a RFU governing body requirement. ARU funding from the RFU will be based on the completeness of the clubs information, details imputed by ARU clubs must include team contacts and fixture lists. An ARU team is not registered with the ARU and RFU insured until it has registered with rugby first.

8. Coaching
a. The coach Educator department has trained 86 level 1 coaches already this year, this compares to 85 in total last year, a great start and its anticipated that up to 170 will be trained by December 2011. Thanks are due to the 14 coach educators who have given up their time to run these courses.

b. A successful course was again run at RMAS and 16 OCadets were trained with two permanent staff; this course was ran along side an ARURS refereeing course. Both departments are looking to work much closer together.

c. Looking ahead courses will be run in Germany in November (x 2) and one in Arborfield in December.

d. Level 2 – 6 Army level two coaches were trained by the Tri Service courses this year. 

e. The ARU CPD was attended by 54 coaches at the Aldershot Army stadium; Sir Ian McGeechan attended and lead a lively lecture including is experience of managing Lions teams, he then oversaw a rugby workshop with representatives from 1 Bn Coldstream Guards. A very successful day finished with a scrummage workshop led by the RFU. It is intended to run another CPD in 2012.

f. The coaching department currently is run with a Chairman and a coordinator only (with the latter being a coach educator). In order to assist in the administration the coaching department requires a secretary and assistant coordinator, names are requested to be submitted through the ARU Secretary or the Chairman of Army Coaching.

9. Refereeing
a. The ARU referees society continues to integrate and support the combined referees rugby referees’ federation (CSRR). Entry level referee award (ELRA) courses have been well attended and the emphasis remains to retain those newly qualified through provision of sufficient development opportunities. The society, in conjunction with CSSR, continues to strive to provide ‘teams of three’ for Corps and Premiership games.
b. The society has some quality young referees with Capt Max Marsden and Simon Walker displaying terrific potential to go on to the top; Max is representing the ARURS at the IDRC and has recently refereed in National league two. 
c. Plans are in effect to update the ARURS web pages, including facilities for coaches to ‘ask the ref’.
d. After almost ten years as Chairman of the ARURS General Roddy Porter has stepped down as Chairman due to his retirement from the Army. His guidance and leadership of the Society as well as friendship to all involved in Army Rugby is greatly appreciated.
10. Combined Services.
a. The annual match between the Combined Services and the Barbarians was   played in front of a full crowd at Aldershot in November last; the result this year (46 – 21) was in the Barbarians favour who fielded a very strong team. The Barbarians will sadly not play the CS this season due to a fixture clash; however it is hoped that this will be resolved next season.
b.  Seven days later the CS travelled to Gloucester to play Samoa and despite the score line of 66 -25 a crowd of 6, 500 watched a very competitive game.
c. The CS U23s fixture at Twickenham against the Oxbridge team was the second year the fixture had been played; a very strong CS U23 team ran away with it 65 – 5 on a sunny day at Twickenham.
11. ARU Website.


a. The ARU website has had a dramatic change; the situation with DII is understood and we and DII are trying to fix the problem. The new website encompasses a secure internet shop site that is now providing good income to the ARU with monthly sales around £4-5K.

ITEM 3. THE FINANCE REPORT

12. Finance Report.

a. The audited account for the FY 2009/10 are now with the Charity Commission and can be seen  by accessing the Charity Commission website using the ARU charity number 245517. It has been another good year financially with an Excess of Income over expenditure of £100K which was inline with expectations. The worth of the fund as at 31 August 2010 to the ARU was £760,529, which  is comprised of funds invested of approx £374K and cash at bank of £390K; with creditors and debtors roughly balancing each other. Please note that the ARU will fluctuate with the value of the stock market, but investments are in secure, Charity Commission recommended investments.  

b. Sponsorship has remained buoyant and although the economy is beginning to pinch in all areas with one sponsor, VT withdrawing support and one KBR reducing its commitment to £6K. This should be mitigated by the additional sponsorship by HP and Lockheed Martin provided by Team Army.

c. Income from the Army v Navy match remains critical to everything we do and the net income for 2009 / 10 was £374,455.00 in ticket sales, along with the ARU shop generating £29,451.00 on the day.

d. The Director of Community rugby continues to receive bids from units / Corps from the ARU Community Special Purpose Fund (SPF). Such bids have purchased pre & post match travel, medical equipment, strips and coaching equipment.

e. It is our representative teams that continue to receive significant support and it is only right as a Union that we continue to support and enable our people to play to the best of their abilities and to the highest levels. The costs running of the representative teams can be viewed by viewing the annual accounts.

f. The final comment of finance is that looking forward, the current financial year 2011 / 12 should also see an excess of income of approximately £80K.

The meeting was asked to vote to accept the accounts as presented and to approve DJH as accountants for the coming year – Carried 100%.

ITEM 4: ARU MANAGEMENT BOARD & COUNCIL APPOINTMENTS 
13.  Management Board Appointments The following were proposed as ARU Management Board members for the coming year: 

a. Chairman – Maj Gen RL Kirkland CBE (vice Maj Gen Burley in Nov 2011)

b. Secretary – Mr C Fowke 

c. Director Marketing – Brig PJ Allison 

d. Director Community Rugby – Col M V Pemberton 

e. RFU Council Member – Col MCH Underhill OBE 

f. Director Academy – Col NJW Moss OBE 

g. Director of Finance – Capt I Wilkins

h. Director of Women’s Rugby – Maj S Shepherd MBE 

i. Director of Senior Rugby – Col A Allen MBE 

j. Non-Executive Director – Lt Col (Retd) WF Butt 

k. Non-Executive Director – Lt Col (Retd) RT Ward

l. Non-Executive Director – Ms Brenda Hobday 

m. In Attendance – Army Head Coach 

Carried 100%

14. ARU Council Appointments – The following were proposed as ARU council members for the following year: 

a. The Chairman and Members of the ARU Management Board 

b. Chairman ARURS – Maj D Edmondson

c. Chairman Corps Rugby – LCol P Stannett 

d. Chairman Discipline – Col MCH Underhill OBE 

e. Chairman Coaching – Col T Wilson

f. Chairman BA(G) – Colonel RI Harrison OBE 

g. Chairman Veterans - Lt Col S Orr 

h. Chairman of Premiership – Maj J Cook 

i. Senior Medical Advisor – Lt Col GD Thomas 

j. ARU Media Officer – Maj I Lawrence

Carried 100%

ITEM 5. – ARU HONORERY APPOINTMENTS

15. ARU Honorary Appointments. 

a. The following individuals were proposed to become ARU Honorary Live Vice Chairmen / women for their outstanding support to Army Rugby Union:

(1). General RJM Porter MBE

(2). Col I Cunningham

Carried 100%

ITEM 6  - QUESTIONS FROM THE FLOOR
16. Questions from the floor. 

a. The Chairman of RLC rugby raised the matter of pitch side support following the recent serious injury to an RLC player. The ARU secretary will seek assistance form the RFU to run ‘pitch side medical support’ courses in UK and BA(G).

b. Gareth Libby asked when the ARU website would be fully usable on DII. The Chairman replied that HP would be tasked to ascertain the problem.

c. Dave Edmondson spoke to the meeting on the correct procedure of booking a referee and reminded all that an appointed referee MUST referee every game involving an ARU club. To not do so would invalidate their affiliated insurance.

ITEM 7  - ANY OTHER BUSINESS

17. Any other business – There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 1755hrs. 
 
	


